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PREFACE.

The Law of Corporations on which thè interest of thè entire world

is centred, has now been defìnitely explained, in its spirit if not yet

in its particular developments, in thè ministerial report submitted to

thè Senate and drawn up by thè Head of thè Government and Minister

of Corporations as well as in that drawn up by one of thè four leaders

of thè March on Rome, Cesare Maria De Vecchi and in thè speech

delivered by thè Duce in thè Upper Chamber. The guiding conceptions,

thè ethical and politicai essence of thè law, and more so, its full and

unmistakable revolutionary vaine, appear clearly determined in those

two reports and in thè speech which naturally completed thè other

historical speech delivered by thè Duce at thè National Council of

Corporations on thè 14th November 1933 in which thè entire historical

and typically Fascist genesis of thè proposed law is included. In fact,

if by means of that speech thè Corporative revolution was raised to

a historical world piane, thè two above-mentioned reports definitively

interlocked it on thè praticai and immediate lines of its functions and

realization, a rigid juridical basis for which was afTorded by thè law

recently approved.

It is for these reasons that wc bave integrally reproduced bere

thè two reports and thè speech, since by Consulting them answers can

be found to thè many questions that will undoubtedly arise in thè

minds of students and men of action throughout thè world m their

attempts to understand clearly thè latest development of thè Fascist

Revolution, a development inevitably and naturally destined to assume

an universal character and substance.



REPORT OF THE HEAD OF THE GOVERISMENT

MINISTER OF CORPORATIONS ON THE DRAFT LAW

INTRODUCED TO THE SENATE FOR THE CONSTITUTION

OF THE CORPORATIONS



The Regime felt since thè beginning of thè year XI. that thè time

was ripe for a further and decisive step towards thè completion of thè

syndical and Corporative System.

Seven years after thè passing of thè fundamental law dated thè

3rd Aprii 1926, thè structure of thè System based on that law could

not he constituted. The principal reason for thè delayed institution

of these organs \v^as due to thè new historical experience that was

being gathered. It was trought that higher and more complex deve-

lopments of thè System could not he promoted before its foundations,

namely, thè syndical organisations, had been entirely Consolidated and

imless these had brilliantly passed thè hard test in thè struggle against

economie difficulties. It appeared necessary, therefore, to proceed with

caution and to wait until thè experience of syndical life had clearly

shown thè path to follow.

But when thè institiitions forming part of thè syndical organisation

began to fiinction regularly and afforded evidence that they had

attained thè aims for which they were created besides fully justifying

thè confìdence that thè country reposed in them, it appeared evident

that thè time had come to resolutely pass over from thè syndical to

thè Corporative phase by constituting those Corporative organs already

foreseen in thè law of thè 3rd Aprii 1926 and that certainly represented

thè most originai and constructive conception of thè social economie

System thè foundations of which had been laid by that law.

The question of Corporations formed thè subject of a first and

preliminary examination by thè Central Corporative Committee in May
1933. Since that first examination of thè question, it was clearly under-

stood that thè starting point for its settleraent should be made from

thè law then in force both because that same law had laid down

certain fundamental principles which it was necessary to leave untouch-

ed as well as owing to thè fact that a change of thè positive niles

governing thè subject mìght bave easily led to a deformation of thè

entire syndical and corporative System.



The generai guiding principles lo be fcdlowed in thè constitution

of thè new organs were therefore decided on thè foregoing bases.

Tke tkree fuiulameiital principles

The question was subsequently fully and amply discussed under

every aspect, both generai and particular, by each section and later

on by thè generai Assembly of thè National Council of Corporations.

The discussion was centred on three fundamental problems,

namely in what way were thè (Corporations to be constituted, how
many of them were to be formed and what functions were to be

assigned to them.

In thè course of thè discussion various tendencies were outlined

which considerably helped thè concrete settlement of thè question,

A settlement was reached on thè 13th November 1933 Ann. XII

when thè Head of thè Government introduced to thè General Assembly

of thè National Council of Corporations thè followìng resolution:

« The National Council of Corporations defìnes Corporations as

an instrument, that under thè aegis of thè State actuates thè integrai,

organic and unitarian discipline of productive forces with thè object

of developing thè wealth, politicai power and thè welfare of thè Italian

people:

« Declares that thè number of (Corporations to be constituted for

thè Principal branches of production shouìd be as a rule adequate to

thè reai necessities of national economy.

« Decides that representatives of thè State Departments, of thè

Fascisi Party, of capitai, labour and technical skill should be included

in thè direction of Corporations.

« Assigns to thè (Corporations conciliatone and consultative specifìc

functions which are obligatory in questions of great importance and,

through thè National Council, thè power to issue laws regulating thè

economie activity of thè nation.

« Leaves thè Grand Council of Fascism to decide upon further

developments of a politico-constitutional character that will derive

troni thè actual constitution and thè practical functioning of thè

Corporations >.

On thè following day, thè Head of thè Government delivered a

long speech at thè same Assembly in which after having resumed thè

origin and tre genesis of thè prevailing economie crisis, he affìrmed

thè necessity that contemporary economy should be disciplined and

alluded to thè tasks that thè new organs, namely thè proposed (Corpo-

rations, were called to perform.

The great enthusiasm arouse‘d by that speech, both in thè Assembly

of thè Council and throughout thè entire country, showed that thè

ideas developed in it formed thè corner-stone on which thè new'

edifìce should be built

These ideas, in fact, and thè resolution refered to above, faithfully

reproduce thè draft law that, as it is known, was framed and approved

by thè Grand Coucil of Fascism in thè session of thè 9th December
1933.XII.
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It consists of 15 articles regulating thè presidency, composition,

organisation and functions of thè proposed Corporative organs and it

has its starting point from thè Labour Charter, thè Law dated thè

3rd Aprii 1926, and thè Royal Decree dated thè Ist July 1926 which

designated thè iiiridical framework of that institution but did not fix

thè limites of its field of action.

As regards thè institution of thè Corporations (Artide 1.) thè

only innovation in respect of existing laws, relates to thè fonn of thè

decree of institution which must be issued by thè Head of thè Govern-

ment on thè proposai of thè Minister of Corporations (instead of by

thè latter as laid down in Artide 42 of thè Royal Decree dated thè

Ist July 1926) advised by thè Central Corporative Ciouncil,

The (Corporations will be presided (Artide 2.) by Ministers or

Under-Secretaries of State or by thè Secretary of thè National Fascisi

Party appointed by decree of thè Head of thè Government.

The object of this provision is to assure that each (Corporation

should be presided over by thè heads of thè various Departments con-

cerned according to their special competence and tp thè specifìc fìeld

of action of each one of them. The attribution of presiding functions

also to thè Secretary of thè National Fascisi Party assumes a high

politicai value when it is considered that most important attributions

in thè syndical and corporative fìelds are assigned to thè Fascisi Party

and that in thè Fascisi State thè politicai and economie orders are

knit together by indissoluble ties.

As regards thè composition of thè Corporations (Artide 3.) thè

draft law refers to thè Decree of institution which will determine thè

number of members forming its Council and thè proportion of them

to be designated by each of thè Associations forming pari of it. Such

designations must be sanctioned by a Decree of thè Head of thè Govern-

ment issued on thè proposai of thè Minister of Corporations.

As in thè Corporations category units of dififerent branches of

economie activity can be represented, Artide 4., provides for thè

formation of special sections within thè Corporation thè deliberations

of which must be approved by thè Corporation itself.

This provision is intimately connected with that of Artide 6.

contemplating thè institution of (Corporative CCommittees for regulating

thè economie activity of particular produets. Representatives of thè

economie categories of thè State departments concerned and of thè

National Fascisi Party are appointed members of thè said CCommittees.

L



The deliberations of thè said Committees are submitted for thè approvai

of thè competent Corporations and for that of thè General Assembly

of thè National Council of Corporations.

The above two provisions should be considered as a temperative

modification of thè principle assiimed as a basis for thè institution of

thè Corporations.

Xke basic principle of tbe Jraft law

The resolution introduced to thè National Council solved thè

dilemma between thè two opposed ideas of category and of thè

productive cycle, and affirmed thè principle of thè great branch of

production which forms thè basis of thè present draft law.

This principle. while assuring to thè Corporation that vast organ-

izing basis which constitutes thè presupposition of thè continuity and

efficiency of its functions, avoids thè incoiiveniences naturai to thè

two opposed ideas of category and production.

Had thè former been followed all thè contrasts between thè opposed

professional categories of thè employers and thè employed would have

again croppcd up unchanged and besides it would have hampered

every fruitful action on thè part of thè Corporation in thè economie

fìeld. principaliy as regards agriculture in which economie activity has

an absolutely unitarian character and conse<pientIy relations between

thè syndical framework of thè professional categories and each kind

of production are lacking. The idea of separate produets would on thè

other hand have led to thè institution of an excessive number of Cor-

porations and provoked unsurmountable problems as regards organi-

zation.

The principle of thè great branches of production while avoiding

serious inconveniences assures thè advantages of both thè above-raen-

tìoned ideas.

However, in order to prevent that thè institution of thè Corpora-

tions based upon thè above-mentioned principle should lead to an

inflexible System and at thè same time to provide a safeguard for

particular economie interests connected with each economie category

and with thè various produets, it was deemed opportune to introduce

thè two provisions referred to. They in fact foresee thè possibility of

a further specifìcation in thè organisation and thè functions of Corpo-

rative organs both in respect of thè category and of thè produci.

Tke category sectìons

The Sections of Category, which are instituted only in case of

justified necessity, are meant to safeguard thè individuai and to protect

Ihe particular interests of thè various economie categoriesc operating

.. 10 ..

in thè sainc branch of production and which are represented within

thè same Corporation. In other terms, thè Sections will act as Corpora-

tions of Categories within the ambit and thè limits of thè vaster

Corporative groups corresponding to the principal branches of pro-

duction.

Corporative Committees will, instead, include the representatives

of all economie categories concerned in a determined productive cycle.

They will bc aulonomous as regards their functions but their delibera-

lions must be submitted for the approvai of the competent Corporations

and for that of the General Assembly. They can be constituted from

tinie to time when necessary and they can only last for a short time

when it is deemed opportune lo have them constituted for the settle-

ment of a determined question and have them dissolved as soon as that

task is accomplished.

In order to better illustrate the conception of the said Committees

some short example may prove useful. The textile Industries which

form a vast branch of production, could be United in one Corporation

but thè necessity may arise to create a special organ for each of the

single produets of that specifìed branch and in a similar case Corpo-

rative Committees may be constituted for silk, for linen, for rayon,

etc. Similarly, in the ambit of a Corporation for the minerai industry,

a committee may be included specially for sulphur, while in the Cor-

poration for Chemical indiistrics, committees specially for nitrogen,

colours, etc., may be included.

The provìsion in Artide 5. completes the System by conferring

lo the Head of the Government the power to order, as regards questions

relating to different branches of economie activity, that two or more

Corporations bc convoked together. Corporations similarl\ unìted in

dealing with the said questions enjoy the same rights attributed lo

single Corporations as regards their respective competence.

Corporations are destined to form part of a complex and organic

System. They rannot therefore be condemned to live isolated and

disconnected and they must collaborate and cooperate every time Ihe

necessity for doing so arises. But the provision goes beyond such a

jìractical requiremenl as il represents united Corporations as a single

organ endowed with autonomous functions as regards the different

branches for which they have been constituted.

The above organìzed System — Corporations for the principal

branches of productions, Special Category Sections, Corporative Com-

mittees for a given produci and united Corporations — has the re-

markable advantage of being both simple and elastic. It renders

possìble the creation of a few large Corporations and at the same timo

it assures a quick and pliant mechanism for their functions. In this

way the life of thè Corporations is very dose to economie reality the

numerous and changing manifestations of which it follows,

.. 11 ..
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Autonomous jyndical association in thè social field

The provision formulated in Artide 7. more than with thè organ-

ization of Corporations deals wilh thè influences exercised in thè

syndical fìeid as a result of thè creation of new organs.

Having accepted thè principle that thè syndicatc must not only

survive but, moreover, he strengthened and always assume a stronger

individuality, thè necessity became evident of assuring to Corporations

thè direct and effective particìpation of thè representatives of thè

categories for which they were constituted, and as a result, of granting

syndical autonomy to thè Associations connected with them.

As regards thè question of thè relations between thf' proposed
Corporations and thè syndical organs, thè draft law in this way avoided
thè two extreme Solutions, namely, that of maìntaining thè stata quo,

in which case thè Associations United by thè Corporations would bave
remained in a condition of dependence too much accentuated in respect

of thè confederations. and that of thè suppression of thè latter. An
intermediate solution has been adopted whereby thè syndical Associa-

tions forming part of a Corporation become autonomous in thè syndical

field while continuing to adhere to their rcspective Confederations

according to provisions that will he laid down by thè Minister of

Corporations.

The foregoing shows thate Artide 7. does not mark a departiire

towards a new orientation of thè syndical order but rather a return

to ifs origins. The Law of 192G, in fact, based its System upon cate-

gories and Associations of thè flrst grade. The Associations of a higher

grade were nothìng else but organs of coordination. Two explicit pro-

visions in thè law confìrmed. in an irrefutable manner. thè above
interpretation of thè System, that. namely, of Artide 39., of thè Rules

forbidding Associations of a high grade to impose contributions on

individuals, and that of Artide 10. of thè said law, grantìng together

with a representative character thè power to impose contributions to

to other Associations and consequently thè representative character

was not granted to those that were not empowered to levy contribu-

tions.

In practice thè systeni was applied in an entirely different sense.

While thè syndicate and thè elemcntary Association that should bave
lived in intimate and continued touch with individuals, graduaìly lost

its importance and became atrophied, thè Associations of high grade

became stronger and developed.

Now as thè syndicate was really thè depositorv of thè revolutio-

nary idea and spirit while thè Associations of high grade were organs

of an essentially administrative and bureaucrafic nature, it followed

that with thc graduai loss of vitality on thè part of thè category and
thè consequent increase of power on thè part of thè Confederations,

.. 12 ..
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its revolutionary dash and acquired bureaucraticSyndicalism lost

compactness.

Artide 7. is a reaction against this tendency and it is certain that
it will bring about thè return of Fascist Syndicalism to thè proud
revolutionary spirit of its origin.

Tkeir functions

Articles 8. and 13. of thè draft law deai with thè functions of
Corporations.

The question of thè attributions to he assigned to thè new’ Cor-
porative organs was particularly examined in thè course of thè discus-
sions that took place within thè National CounciI of Corporations about
thè question of Corporations in generai, as it appeared more serious
and hard than all thè others. The tendencies that sprung up and thè
Solutions proposed were numerous.

In order to understand clearly thè limits of thè problem it is

necessary to start from thè functions attributed to a Corporation by
thè laws now in force.

Corporative organs, as they were conceived by thè law of thè
3rd Aprii 1926 and by thc Rovai Decree of thè Ist July 1926, should
bave had a verv limited field of action in as much as thè functions
attributed to them could not bave practically exceeded thè sphere of
labour relations. The life of thc Corporations should bave exhausted
itself within thè social ambit. The Corporations, in other terms, would
bave been powerless to penetrate more deeply in thè sphere of econo-
mie relations.

The Law of thè 20th March 1930 on thè National CounciI of Cor-
porations left unrhanged thè functions assigned to Corporations. That
law, in fact, only aimed at reorcanising thè National CounciI and
deflning and increasing its attributions. Corporations, therefore were
outside thè limits that thè legisiator could not then exceed.

Evidently thè nowers attributed to thè Corporations by thè laws
in force were entirelv insufficient to assure their viltallty and effi-

ciency.

It was therefore deemed necessary fo attribute to Corporations
more consistent functions that those provided by thè law now in force
and esnecially to assign to them thè powers necessary to act. not only
in thè field of labour relations, but also in that of all other economie
relations.

Teh present law. in thè flrst place, safeguards thc powers and
attrìbtions assigned to Corporations by thè legislative nrovisions in
force. This apoears quite logicai when it is considered that thè^new
law is above all a law of development and integration. It proceeds
from thè construction, already accomplished, to complete and integrate

.. 13 ..
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thè Corporative System and it develops an institute thè figure of which

had already been outlined by thè law of thè 3rd Aprii, and a principle

thè power of which was already inclurìed in that law, more so in

thè spiri! of thè entire system of thè Labour Charter.

As a result of thè present draft law thè Corporation, in thè flrst

place, is empowered to lay down provisions for collectively regulating

economie relations and thè unitarian discipline of production.

This power makes thè Corporation an instrument of self-disciplinc

and control of economie activities. It marks thè definitive change from

thè System of economie liberalism to that of corporative economy. The

formula used, in fact, embraces in its abstraetness thè various forms

of intervention and discipline in thè economie field.

As regards thè excercise of thè said function, thè fact that thè

request on thè part of one of thè Associations united to a Corporation

is sufficiet to set into action thè Corporation itself, is worthy of par-

ticular consideration.

Artide 12. of thè Law No. 206 dated thè 20th March 1930 subordi-

nates thè exercise of thè power to lay down rules entrusted to thè

Council in thè field of economie relations on thè concurrence of two

conditions, namcly 1) that such an exercise should be conferred by

thè Associations concerned concordanti v, 2). that thè consent of thè

Head of thè Government should be secured. It follows, that if thè

syndical Associations are not in agreement and they do not provoke

thè exercise of thè power to lay down rules, thè Concil of Corporation

is powerless, thè rules laid down bv thè National Council of Corporations

bave therefore, their first source in thè consent of thè Associations. There

is not much difference from thè agreements thaet thè same Associa-

tions are empowered to conclude and submit for thè ratification of

thè Council. . .

In attributing to thè Corporation thè power to issue provisions

for regulating economie relations, it was. instead. considered oppor-

tune to free thè exercise of this function from thè condition of thè

concordant request on thè part of thè Syndical Associations. This pro-

vision and that contained in Artide 11. pratically give a legai character

in a substantiale scnse to thè rules laid down bv thè Corporation.

Artide 9. of thè draft law provides that thè agreements made in

piirsuance of Artide 12. third paragra ph. of thè Law No. 206 dated

thè 20th March 1930 by Svndical Associations forming part of a Cor-

poration must, before their approv.al hv thè National Council. he siib-

mitted to thè judgment of thè Corporation itself.

Artide 10. emnowers thè Corporation to cstabl'sh. in thè branch

of activity it is competent to deal with and according to thè provisions

contained in thè second paragraph of Artide 8.. tariffs for specifled

labour, for economie Services and for thè pnees of produets offere

for thè Public consumption at privileged conditions.

.. 14 ..
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This provision has thè object of explaining that corporative disci-

pline also extends to specilìed labour and economie Services that

cannot be disciplined by means of inter-syndical agreements, because

face to face with thè syndical Association that represents those that

supply thè labour or thè Service, there is no other Association repre-

senting those who benefit by them because these are dispersed and

confuseti in thè indefinite and amorphous category of consumers and

as such they lack syndical representation.

It has likewise been deemed expedient to explain that, in thè

application of corporative discipline, thè produets supplied to thè

public at privileged conditions are also included. This provision, thè

iraportance of which is so obvions that it is needless lo point it out,

will justify, when circumslances render it necessary, thè control and

discipline of these productive activities that owing to thè economie

and technical conditions in which they are developed render parti-

cularly necessary thè adoption of an adequate safeguard of collective

interests.

Artide 11. provides that thè rules, agreements and tariffs are

subject to thè approvai of thè General Assembly of thè Council and

that they become obligalory when they are published in a Decree of

thè Head of thè Governement lo be included in thè officiai lists of laws

and decrees of thè Kingdom.

A characteristic feature in connection with thè above corporative

provisions is that in cases of their non-observance thè legislative pro-

visions relating lo collective labour contraets will be applied.

The consultative function of thè Corporation is regulated by Arti-

de 12. which empowers thè Head of thè Government to estabìish thè

cases in which thè opinion exprcssed by thè Corporation is obligatory

and to suppress pre-exisling consultative cornmissions irrespective of

thè nature of thè provisions in force of which they were instituted.

The Corporation is moreover empowered to express an opinion

on all questions that in any way interest thè branch of economie acti-

vity for which it is instituted, any lime it is requested to do so by

various Stale administrations.

Articles 13. deals with thè conditions for thè exercise of thè con-

ciliatory function in cases of collective labour controversies.

The constitution of a special Board of Conciliation composed oi

members from thè same Corporation, chosen from lime to lime by

thè President having regard to thè nature and object of each contro-

versy, is contemplated.

Tlie new sintbesis

Artide 14. empowers thè Government of thè King to take thè

necessary action for thè coordination of thè present law with thè



other laws of thè State. The granting of similar powers to those granted

to thè Head of thè Government in Artide 12. has been motived by
obvious considerations of a pratictal character. An accurate and care-

ful analysis of thè various administrative procedures contemplated

by thè existing laws on economie and social questions is needed to

ascertain whether in thè mechanism of every single one of them thè

Corporation can be usefully inscribed.

Artide 15. fìnally, contemplates alterations of thè organs of thè

National Council of Corporations. It is evident that these, after thè

institution of Corporations, cannot remajn as they are at present

The ties between thè Council and thè Corporations must be dose
and intimate because they originate from Ihe same idea and they bave

been created for thè same aim.

From thè analysis of each provision it appears evident that thè

draft law tends to bring about that collective direction of production

that is thè most sorely needed remedy in thè modern economie world.

It has already been said that « Corporation is disciplined and
therefore controlled economy, because a discipline cannot be conceived

unless there is a control. The Corporation goes beyond Socialism and
Liberalism and it creates a new synthesis >.

The provisìons refered to above are inspired by this high idea.

They aim at conciliating a two-fold requirement, on one side that of

not killing private initiative on thè spontaneous force of which thè

entire economie System is bascd, while on thè other that of avoiding

Ihe insane dispersa! of wealth fatally impied in a rulhless war.

The geniality and originality of thè Italian solution lie in thè

fact that thè direction of production is not imposed from on high

and not by an organ or by a body outside any productive acti*

vity, but by a Corporation, namely by thè same categories because

these categories have been revived within thè Corporations. In a word
thè law realizes thè conception for which thè Corporation was defìned

thè instrument of thè organic self-disciphne of production.

With these ideas and with this spirit thè new law has been framed.

framed.



An act of will

The law introduced by thè Fascisi Government for our approvai

is an epoch making docuraent in thè iife of thè Italian people. And

yet, it is not based on either a new or improvised decision and much
' less is it a non-political attempi to give life to new customs by a

method, that would be barren and meaningless, as that of a simple

legislative measiire. The act of will that is thus accomplished repre*

sents, instead, thè compliance with a deeply felt ethical necessity, thè

fulhlmenl of a soiemn promise and thè arrivai at a niilestone on thè

path of thè Fascisi Revolution that will cerlanly prove more useful for

its further development than to mark thè distance covered for those

who can spare thè lime to look back and measure it.

Fascism advances in steady strides along this path of 1915.

Irrefutable evidcnce is alforded by thè entire history of thè great

movenient originated by Mussolini, which now forms a fundamental

pari of thè history of Italy as everyobody ought to know. Since 1919,

when thè March on Rome was accomplished, thè leader set thè aira

to be attained in bis numerous lapidary writings and utterances

that sowed thè good seed since those early days, when thè few men
that followed him gradutlly increased in number until they formed

thè greatesl unitarian human current ever recalled in history, What

was accomplished is so clear and welRcnown that to ignore it amounts

lo a blameworthy open confession of indifference to ordinary life and

of historical ignorance.

The Sellate, which represents thè aclive and living expression of

Italy’s soul wich a solid attachment to older traditions than thè quite

recent Revolution, certainly does not need thè re-evocation and thè

remembrance of sudi important events in our contemporary history'

and thè mere suspicion of theìr ignorance would be offensive. It is

certain thè Corporative Idea originated in thè mind of thè Leader

with thè oriign of Fascism itself, so much so, that thè two are con-

naturai because it was born with thè fìrst battle of thè Blackshirts.
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Allough Fascism has been in power for over eleven years^ during
which thè Duce held thè Government with a steady and sure hand
tipiiolding a doctrine founded on a simiiar attribution and engaged
in a struggle with a similar objective in view, it was only now that

he decided to give life to thè Corporation. The deepest ponderation and
thè most careiui introspeclion Ihat wears thè spint were not considered

enough even for sudi a young and ardent movement. Fifteen years of

struggles hardly fought, of study improved with tenacity and of hard-

ships sereneiy borne, were needed. And it was only to-day, when not

only thè entìre country personihed in Fascism itself is keenly interested

in our events hut Ihe eyes of all thè world are turned on Italy, when
thè Great Revolution has lìlled to overilowing every conscience and
when Fascism has laid down foundations worthy of Rome, that co-

lumns destined to bear thè weight of a larger edifìce that will defy

centuries are raised, namely, of a new economie and social System

essentially politicai in character.

This law is one of those columns, and others will follow it later

on to shape thè new institutional struclure that Italy and thè world
expect Iroin thè Duce and iToin thè Regime he founded.

After thè struggles of days gone by, tht; oenate certainly remem-
bers that law of thè 3rd Aprii 1926, thè fourth of thè Fascist Era,

Lipon which thè economie legisìation was based through thè recogni-

tion and thè strengthening of Syndicates to which responsibility to-

wards thè State was attributed. That was thè first step up on thè great

stairway.

This idea, iike all those destined to become historical, originated

and grew in thè course of a struggle and tlie fact that it became a

law alì’orded conlìrmation of that great principle announced by Mus-

solini, according to which nolhing should exist that was not only

against thè State but also outside of it. The i*eal and proper Corpora-

lions had been announced, advocated and accepted as a necessity,

but before they carne into existence thè adequate forni of association

was naturaelly lacking during thè continued, graduai and characteri-

stic asceiit connaturai with thè Regime. Some economie organizations,

thet either pre-existed in Raly or were common tho other countries as

well, survived, in spite of thè fact that they could be compared to old

drapery ill-suited to thè young combative spirit of thè Revolution

which they seenied to set back as they were almost exclusively of

bureaucratic and administrative character, out of touch with thè new

spirit and recalled too much class warfare and economie strile among

thè various productive categories.

These institutions had become obsolete and their formai structures

retarded thè creative action that was expected to disperse thè mists

that darkened thè clear sky of thè new period. Other difficulties arose

from thè fact that thè question was talked about too much with a
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great display of doctrinism, often very shallow and involved, which
provoked thè combative spirit of thè new converts to Fascism who,

as often liappens in simiiar cases, exceded thè mark. Analysis then

threatened to put synthesis un thè wrong road. Action and faets,

indissolubly bound to thè very essence of Fascism, threatened to be

mired. Interpretation threatened to precede thè law* or to suffocate it.

Thought became so involved that thè clearness of ideas was threatened.

In order that ideas can forni thè foundation of thè social life of an

entire people they must necessarily be simple and clear and live unaided

in spirit before they are shaped into State laws. The darkness was
rent and daylighl appeared with thè speecli delivered by thè Head
of thè Government on thè 14th Xovember An, Xil. at thè Council of

Corporations, The guiding principles of thè Fascist Revolution were
again brought out in full light and found thè great economie and social

movement created by Fascism, which having reached full raaturity

alForded theni their naturai outlet and confirraation.

Xke Duce’s resolutìon

The resolution proposed by thè Head of thè Government to that

sanie Assembly on thè previous day, which is reproduced in thè com-

plete and precise niinisterial report on thè present draft law, already

embodied thè iiiaìn points of ihe sanie law which could not bave

been possibly framed in aiiy other way as thè path that had to be

followed was already marked.

The law does not only revive thè ancient Roman « Ministeria >

with their <c Trades ^ and « Corporations » but also that undefined

romantic aspiration that recalls thè Middle Ages, during which thè

memory of Rome obstinately survived in thè remains of simiiar insti-

tutioiis and which was revived, although vaguely as thè result of

Christian oppositioii against thè rise and spread of Marxism, during

thè last century. But thè ancient doctriiie bestowed by Providence on

humanity as a beacon, which although always alight humanity often

refused its guidance, is not being revived alone. With it, is in fact

United a new scheme organizing modern society along new lines and

in opposition to thè obsolete world of Voltaire and Marx, of Illumi-

nism, Liberalism ad Socialism and based on thè absolute supremacy
of thè spirit over matter which is hereby afhrmed from this place.

The Duce discovered and pointed out thè new path against materialism

of every kind which impied that thè inhabitants of a blind world

uselessiy knocked their heads against a wall harder than reality. By
such means it will be possible to seek for thè causes of what is stili

obstinately called a crisis, but which instead as we bave learned, is

nothing less than thè phenomenon, equally vast just as it is clearly

visible, of thè dissolution of thè entire world.
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Fascism marks an era. The gates of thè worid that has been sur-

passed v^iìì dose benind us and by means of a building of which thè

present law is an element, we are opening thè gates of a new worid.

Those who are not blind should turn back to look at thè worid of

1914 and they will fìnd it not less far away than that when men wore
powdered wigs, and dressed in embroidered silks with lace rufFles fal-

ling in cascades.

Tke Jevelopment of tbe revolution

The idea inspiring this law which, as is always thè case, ema-

nated from Mussolini, is quite new and fundamental for thè life of

thè Regime. The main reason why thè worid has finally realized, if

not rapiiy al least, thè Lord be thanked, wisely, that ours is not an

evolution but a Revolution and among thè most far-reaching ones in

history, is precisely due to thè creation of Corporations which are

shaped and brought to life by this law.

The Revolution is far-reaching and delinile during a long period of

Urne, exactly because il is included withiu ilie spiritual realm and

afTects all thè aspects of life. This law crowns one of our revolutionary

efforts in as much as it coordinates and regulates all thè aspects of life

on purely spiritual grounds, thus strengthening that unity which is thè

greatest and highest boast of Benito Mussolini's achievement. No people

could ever attain greatness if they dispersed their energies in thè dis-

organized, disordered and often wild struggle after material interests

connected either with economie life among thè various categories or

with class warfare, but in every case always leading to discord. Unity

arises from concord which is connaturai with thè very origins of

Fascism and from thè symbol of thè Lictor that thè Duce gave to it.

A similar conception in its absolute simplicity reaches thè highest

levels of human thought according to which thè essential attribute of

a Government’s function consists in unity. Every Government that

seeks thè Kingdom of God in thè worid even through human society,

cannot but aim towards unifìcation as its fìrst fundamental objectivc.

Goverment is nothing but thè tendency of those who govern towards

one end, nameiy, thè common welfare, Unity is so closely tied to the

search of common welfare that anything needed towards common
welfare is also implicitly needed by unity so that one cannot exist

without the other. t Unumqiwdque intantam est inquantiim unum est^.

Thus, the organized crowd or the people, will fìnd spiritual and

material welfare only when all are joined together and tend, without

dispersal or loss of forces, towards thè same end. And the people will

do so logically only when all their forces are coordinated. When every

individuai and every single interest has been set by the State, which

2S

thus unites all efforts, in its proper place according to its possibihties

and its competences and skill, labour and every fraction of wealth is

profitably employed. The stregth of a people and the efficiency for

gret tasks, follow from the union of all energies.

This is Mussolini’s idea; this is Fascism.

Unity is the same as peacc, social peace in the pure realms of thè

spirit. Unitv is the same as strength, the combative strength througn

which every individuai or collective activity is merged into one mass,

in perfect synchronism without any dispersion of forces, changing thè

entire people into an army. Admirable in peace lime, and it is not dif-

fìcult to realize how efficient it will prove in the war of Corporations

But this new institution does not only hring about umty with all

its beneficiai consequcnces. The idea of distributive justicc, that we

can describe as economie and social justice, is by no means a less ini-

portant foundation of this reform. The useless contests among thè

productive categories as we said will disappear, likewise the dire and

parricidal class war; as every effort will be directed towards thè

common welfare. Everv individuai just as every interest, duly coordi-

nated will be ablc to develop. Ever\' liberal or democratic pnnciple is

elearly repiidiated but, as anyone can see, everv oligarchica! degene-

ration is likewise repudiated especially any shape oi materialistic

govcrnment according lo which the possession of ealth becomes a

reason for holding power. Rv means of an institution lo which all thè

produclive forces of the country form part on terms of cquahtv with

the State, it is clear that power cannot be held except through free

will. And bere Fascism, according to the old aspiration, finally confers

a juridical existcnce to all its hierarchv and shows them how they can

renew thcmselves within the System.

Tke aspects of tke lav

By means of this law the Government has the possibility of consti-

luling thè Corporations as honiogencous bodics of all the activities in

ev^’i-y groat brandi of iiroduction. Unity and thè other beneficiai results

referred to above. bave their origin bere. The structure and franiework

of the Svndicates thus crcated are sudi that the single categories wiH

acquire the habit of living in common, which is the most profund aspi-

ration of the law and which it satisfies entirely in every branch. That

inorai atmosnhere will follow in which the collaboraìion of all the

forces of national life will ccase to be a purely ethical principle and

a more or less vague inspiration, based possibly on very solid founda-

tions of thought and confidcnce to which we bave alreadv alluded but

which will always retain the charaefer of a theoretical doctrine.

After having examined thè origin of the law we now pass t

examine its synlhesis as a historical phenomenon.
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Skeletonized strutture reduced to thè utmost siu,-

l
Plicit> as all fundamental laws should he. If, besides examinìng its

^
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examine thè process followed
drafting, we would find that it was graduallv simplified after its

different stagcs of preparalion until it was brought before thè Grand
Couricil where it was coinplctely, exhaustively and definitely discussed.

Although many social, economie, constitutional and fìnally politicai
aspeets are dealt with, yet thè law was reduced to an outline as regards
thè bimphcity of its wording. Tt is not intended to examine and Wttle
all doctrinal problems and all thè cases more or less connected with
it that can anse or happen in dissertations, occasionally verv sad like
those meant to kill time and held at Byzantiuin when thè prioritv of
• he Son over thè Holy Ghost wns debated.

It is really a docunient of a Roman character. Its simple provisions
afford sufficient guidance to those who govern and create and operate
Corpoiations On thè greats Iracks of history similar simple institutions
are of considerable vaine becaiise they regniate thè live question apartirom doctrinal side issues.

The legislative text inav be divided into fonr parts.

1) The institution of Corporations and fheir organization in
articles 1. and 6.

2) The iiifluences exercised by Corporations over syndical orga-
nization are governed by Artide 7.

3) The fnnetions and attributions of Corporations are dealt
with in Articles 8. to 13.

4) Articles 14. and 15. delegate to thè King’s Government thèWork of coord.nating fhe new law with those nreceding it and deals
bvith thè reforms of thè organs of thè National Council of Corporations.

The ininisterial report on Ihe draft law is aiready so precise and
exhaustive that it renders further examination nnnecessary. It is useful
to point out, however, that Artide 2. settles one of thè poinfs rai,sed in
connection with fhe new organs created. Bv having a member of thè
Government, indmiing thè Seerdary of thè Fascist Partv, as their pre-
sident, a doublé guarantee is afTorded for thè dose ties uniting, in thè
first place thè Government of thè State and thè Corporations,’ which
are State organs while they represent thè inorai and material interest
of thè peonie adhering to it in thè most direct and absolute manner
possible, and in fhe second place, one Cornoration to another. The above
absolute adherence which has a high politicai valuc is justified by thè
considerations made above.
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Tke structure of tke new organization

The organic creation founded on Articles 4, 5 and 6 really forms
thè pivot of thè law is as nnich as it determines thè structurc of Corpo-
rations based ori a mixed System chosen from among Ihese dealt with
duriiig thè preliminary discussions on thè first draft of this law. The
ininisterial report deals at length and with clearness about thè structure
of these organs and thè various tendencies from which thè Duce made
hìs choice. It does not appear out of place to repeat, that instead of

category or produci Corporations from which, as wc bave seen, class

war vrould bave continually and fatally resulted as welì as an economie
war between thè various categories of producers, thè Head of thè

Government dìscovered thè principio of thè « greal branch of pro-
duction 3>. Here in pcrfect accord, thè two particular tendencies can
co-exist with advantage while their defeets and eviìs are avoided.
There will be onlv a few large Corporations endowed with an unitaria'!

structurc that forms thè cthic and politicai basis of this fundamental law.
The principle of State inter\-ention, as a result of this genial and

nnmistakable solution, becomes a measure of temperence. It is not thè
State that interi'enes biit thè sanie associates who created thè State

organ and who will take action according to thè requirements of their

interests and oniy in ihe common interest.

In every field and among all thè people during thè nrescnt period
of crisis thè State intcrvenes in economie and social life. Rut ihe Fascisi

State, instead, only intervencs at thè United request of thè interested

parties and after guiding them towards a common obiective through thè

organization that look shape and life from thè prosenf law ani those

that preceded it. As a result. instead of quieting conflicting interests

and contrasts and averting an unheaval by means of a cìever svslem.

full harmony is bronght about as when many instrumenfs idav thè

sanie lune, or in other tcrms a perfect state of balance strong enough
lo support itself. The provisions of these articles contain thè secr^’t

of unity.

All thè complex considerations made so far victoriously ìocel ih»

obicction. absohifelv niisplaced and unfounded, that !h^ obstinateìv

anachronistic spirits of Liberalism stili advance in connection witìi

thè limitation of individuai initiative. Tt is evident that oin*

structurc reeiilates it in such a way that one iniiinfive should not

damage another and hence it promotcs instead of limithig it. Those
wishing to damale their neighhour damage themselves.

We bave alrcadv amply dealt with Artide 7 when we referred to

homogencous bodies framed directly withìn thè syndicates so that

cnte.gories can gel accustomed to live in common and collaborafe witii

«all their strength towards a common obiective. Provision is made for

thè activities of thè Confederations, which are neither new nor originai
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and much less corporative organs, not to impede in any way, provided

they survive, corporative life. Social and economie forms, that had

either survived or arisen and that might bave attempted even without

success to impede corporative life, bave been omitted from thè pro-

visions of Artide 7.

Tke graftiag of Corporations in tke state mackinery

The powers confcrred to Corporations are governed by thè grouo

of articles from 8 to 13. Here, what has been aptly called thè Gordian

knot of conteniporary economy is clearly cut. Mere is thè organic self-

discipline of production. The absolute novdty and originality of such

self-discipline is due to thè fact, already pointed oiit, that it does not

come from outside nor from a more or less friendly State but from

within thè Corporation itsclf which forms a live and substantial part

of thè State. In thè unitarian harmony, individuai interests are sub*

?nittcd to collective one. Nature is not allowed to run riot and at thè

same tìine stones are not thrown at thè moon, but cmbankments are

built so that thè waters of thè river will not spread and form marshes

but. flowing in weli ordcred canals, they will benefit cultivation.

ArSidt deaìs v/ith thè power of laying down rules which

with further cievelopments within constitutional liinits may assume in

future thè qualif.cation of legislative power, when such power is extend-

cd without being changed.

Artide 10, is thè beneficiai resili! of old numerous discussions.

Measures of temnerance and dcfence, wilh automatically and legìti-

matelv representing collective interests, he taken through corporative

action in respect of piiblic Services. Th^s provision, thè ìmportance of

which need not he pointed out. constitutes a decisive step towards thè

control and discipline of sìmilar productìve activities which owing to

thè economie and lechnical conditions in which thev are developed as

well as to thè extreme delicacv of thè Services thev render, require an

adequate safeguard of collective intersts.

An comment on articles 14. and 15. is siiperfluous. They deal with

thè grafting of thè Corporations in thè entirc organi/ation of thè State.

The Government will examinc all thè laws in force on this matter and

fìnd out in what way Corporations can he included in thè mechanism

of each one of Ihem. After compeling this hard coordinating task thè

National Counoil of Corporations will he raised to those hìgher desti-

nies alreadv preannounced by thè Duce.

Your Commission realizes. that by means of a similar courageous

and trustworthv action, a striioturc is raised, open to thè beneficiai

sund and winds of Italy, that will assure thè perpetuai renewal of thè

Regime owing to thè continuai young lymph that now can flow into it.
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Nor is your Commission less certain of thè etbìcal and politicai

strength of this law which is equally revolutionary as it is benefìcial

and constructive.

With absolute security thè Commission spurns any timid fear due

to personal or temperamental opinions or to insufficient knowledge of

economie and social phenomena.
Tlie above is by no means a hasty anticipation of events but a

meditated step towards thè light. The law embodìes thè rules studied,

tried and acquired by thè Fascisi Revolution, that advances with thè

heavy stride of thè mountaineer without stopping, without resting and
without stumbling. It is thè Fascisi organization of an entire people

that advances, following thè Duce, towards thè conquest of thè future

for itself and for thè world.



I



Honourable Senators,

Had thè subject not been realiy inexhaustible I would bave will-

ingly renounced to address you, thè more so, as thè law now submitted

for your approvai has been carefully and profoundly elaborated and
was not improvised. Its antecedents will be found in that period that

could be defìned as thè primitive history of thè Regime, namely thè first

meeting of thè Fasci di combattimento (combative Fascist groups) at

Milan fìfteen years ago. After thè March on Rome thè first corpora-

tive attempts wcre thè gathering at thè Chigi Palace and thè Pact of

thè Vidoni Palace.

Then thè law of thè 3rd Aprii, 1926 was passed, followed by thè

Rules of thè Ist July, 1926 and by thè Labour Charter of thè 21st Aprii

1927. The first law on Corporations dates from March 1930.

This law was first examined by thè Central Corporative Commit-
tee, then it was discussed at thè National Council of Corporations, it

received its baptism in thè course of a long and defaiìed debate at

thè Grand Council, it was re-examined at a Cabinet Council and it was
submitted to you with a report by thè Ministri’ of Corporations. To
thè above must be added thè report, square as to substance and inspired

by loyalty, drawn iip by your relator, thè comrade and Quadrumvir
De Vecchi.

Doctrine and experience

This law is not only thè result of doctrine. One shouid not despise

doctrine which illuminates experience while experience tests doctrine,

Not only doctrine but also twelve years of experienc, alive and lived

through and practical, daily experience, during which all thè problems
of national life from an economica! point of view, always many sided
and complex, were brought before me. I had to face them and often
to solve them.
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What are thè premises of this law? The fundamental ones are

thè following:

There is no economie fact of an exclusive private and individuai

interest. Since thè day when man resigned or adapted himself to live

in a community of his fellow men, no ad he accomplishes, starts, is

developed or is concluded in him, but it has repercussions that go

beyond his person.

Cycle of capitalistic economy

It is necessary to set in histor^' thè phenomenon known as Capi-

talism, namely that deterrained form in economy known as capitalistic

economy.
Capitalistic economy belongs to thè last century and to thè present

one. Antiquity had no knowledge of it. Signor Salvioli’s hook on this

subject is exhaustive and definite. Tt was also unknown during thè

Middle Ages when a more or less vast artisan organization stili prevailed.

Capitalism implies machinery which in turn implies thè factory System.

Capitalism is therefore connected with thè invention of machinery and

it is principally developed when energ>’ can be transported over dis-

tances and when, in entirely different conditions from those in which

we live, a rational and generai division of labour is possible.

And it was this kind of division of labour that in thè second half

of thè last century caused thè English economist Stanley Jevons to say

that «The plains of North America and of Russia are our wheat fields;

Chicago and Odessa our granaries; Canada and thè Baltic countries are

our forests; Australia hreeds its flocks for ns, America its oxen; Perù

sends us its silver; California and Australia their gold; thè Chi-

nese grow tea for us and thè Tndians coffe; sugar and spices are

discharged at our ports; France and Spain send ns our wines and thè

Mediterranean is our vegetable garden >.

All thè above was naturally exchanged for coal, cotton goods, ma-

chinery, etc.

Tke appearance of tke limited

liakity company

One would think that during this fìrsf phase of capitalism (which

elsewhere T defined as dvnamic and also heroic) thè economie fact

was of a prevalent individuai and private nature. The theorists, at that

time, excluded in thè most ahsolute manner thè intervention of thè

State in economie matters, and claimed that it should only remain

apart while guaranteeing security and puhlic order to thè nation. It

was also during this period that thè capitalistic industriai phenomenon

acquired a familiar aspect as regards those who directed it, which.

where it was preserved, proved of thè utmost utility. There were thè
dynasties of thè leading industrialists who transmitted from father to
son not only thè factory but also a sense of pride and a point of
honour. But Fried in his hook « The end of Capitalism », although
he limited his observations to thè German field, was bound to admit
that between thè seventies and thè nineties these great dynasties of
industrials had already declined and were falling to pieces, getting lost

and becoming insufficlent. It was during this period that thè limited
liability company appeared. It should not be thought that a similar com-
pany was a diabolica! invention or thè result of human wickedness. The
gods and thè devils should not be mixed up with our events very often.

The anonymous company originates when capitalism, owing to its

increased proportions, can no longer count on thè wealth of families
or groups, but is forced to appeal through thè emission of shares and
obligations to anonymous capitai, extraneous and indifferent to thè
enterprise. This is thè time when instead of names trading titles

appear. Only those initiated by practice in this kind of mystery fìnan-
cial Science are in a position to read between thè lines.

.Scnator Bevione in his speech alluded to thè « Soflndit » and T

think, that many among you do not exactly knowm what is hidden
under thè word that has a vaguely barbarian sound. The « Sofindit >

is not an industry but a convalescent home where more or less deter-
iorated organisations are kept under observation and treatment. You
will not be so indiscreet. 1 hope. to ask me who pays for these more
or less long treatments.

During this period, when indu.stry fails to place its capitai either
through its prestige or its power, it resorts to thè banks.

When an enterprise appeals for capitai to everyone, its private cha-
racter ceases and it bccomes a puhlic event or if yoii prefer it. a
social one.

And this phenomenon that was practlced beforc thè war had
profoundly transformed thè entire capitalistic constitution, — you can
find evidence by reading thè hook of Francesco Vito « The industriai
syndicates and cartels », — and this transformation hastened its rhythm
before, during and after thè war.

.State intervention was no longer spiimed but instead solicited.
Should thè State intcrvene? There is no doiibt that it should but in
what way?

Now, during recent times, thè forms of State intervention are dif-
ferent, various and contrasting.

There is disorganic intervention. empirie, case for case. This has
been applied in all thè countries including those which. until thè
lastest times, kept thè flag of economie liberalism hoisted.
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Communism and americanism

There is a form of intervention, communistic intervention, towards

which I have absolutely no sympathy not even as regards space.

I exclude, in my opinion, that Communism applied in Germany would

have yielded different results from those yielded in Russia! In any

case it is evident that thè German people would not have it.

This Communism, as it appears in some of its manifestations of

exasperate Americanism (extremes meet), is nothing hut a form of

State Socialism, that is thè bureaucratization of economy. I think that

nobody of you wants to render bureaucratic, that is to freeze, that which

is thè reality of thè Nation’s economie life, a complicated and changing

reality connected to what happens in thè world and, above all, such

that when it leads to thè commission of mistakes these mistakes have

unforeseen consequences.

The American experiment should be followed with great attention.

In thè United States intervention in economie matters is direct and

soraetimes it assumes peremptory forms. These codes are nothing but

collective contraets to which thè President compells both parties to

submit.

Inflation is tKe patk leading to a catastropke

Before expressing a judgment on that experiment one should wait.

I would like to advance niy opinion somcwhat, and this is it: that

monetary manoeuvres cannot lead to an effective and long rise in

prices. If we want to illuminate mankind one could resort to what

once was known as coin clipping. But thè opinion of all those who

do not obey empirism of <m economie and social order is quite clear,

namely that inflation leads to a catastrophe. Who in fact can really

believe that thè multiplication of thè còinage increases thè wealth of

a people? Someone has already made a comparison: it would be thè

same as if by reproducing a million times thè same negative of thè

same person one could think that thè population had increased by a

million men. Experience is by no means lacking and it ranges from

thè « assignats » in France to thè German post-war marks.

Tke ckaracters of corporative economy

The fourth experiment is thè Fascisi one. Tf liberal economy is

that of individuals in a state of more or less absolute freedom, Fascisi

corporative economy is thè economy of individuals as well as of asso-

ciated groiips and of thè State.
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What are its characters? Or rather what are thè characters of

corporative economy? It respeets thè principle of private property.

Private property completes thè human personality and it is a right

and therefore an obligation. So much so in fact, that we think that

it should be considered as a social function and therefore that it should

not be passive but active and not be limited lo thè enjoymcnt of tlie

fruits of wealth but that it should develop, increasc und multiply them.

Corporative economy respeets individuai initialivc. Tt is expressly

stated in thè Labour Charter that oniy when individuai economy is

deficient, non-existenl or insufficient thè State should intervene. An
evident example is afForded by thè fact that only thè State with thè

powerful means at its disposai can reclaim thè Pontine Marshes. Cor-

porative economy also sets economy in order.

If there is a phenomenon that needs setting in order and should

be guided towards ccrtain determined ends, then that is prccisely thè

economie phenomenon that interests all thè citizens.

Xot only must industriai economy be disciplined but agricultural

economy as well (in easy times even some agriculturists went ofT thè

rails) also, commercial and banking economy and arts and crafts.

Category «cìpline and state intervention

In what wav should discipline be exerciscd in practice? Through
(he self-discipline of thè categories concerned.

Only diiring thè second stage when thè categories fail in reachirg

an agreement towards thè re-eslahlisliment of balance, thè State will

intervene and when it does it will enioy sovereign rights in this fìeld,

hecause thè State represents thè opposite party namely thè consumer.

The anonymous mass which is not included in appropriate orga-

nizations representing thè body of coiisumers must he protccted by

liic orgaii that represents thè collective mass of thè citizens.

Somebody at this point niight be indiiced lo ask me «And if thè

cnsis were to end?». Mv answer is: «More so in that case». One
should not culi thè false hope that this crisis wili end soon. Its tails

wìlì be ìoug. tu any case even if, for instance, a generai econoTuie

revival hapi^ened to-morrow and we returned lo thè conditions of eco-

nomie latitiule prevailing in 1914 that we recalìed above, then, more
than ever, will discipline he necessary hecause men who forget casily

would then be induced to comniit thè same mistakes and repeat thè

same follies.

TKe popular plekiscite: fìgkt milliards sukscrikeJ

This law, Honourable Senalors, has now penetrated into thè con-

science of thè Ttalian people and evidence of that fact was afìfordcd
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(iuriim these iast tew days. This adinirable Italiaii people, laborious

untiring and Ihrifty, passed this law by eighl iniliiarti votes and each

vote was worth one lira; and simnltaneousb with your debate it was

thus shown Uiat Ihe law is not a menace but a guarantee, not a perii

biit supreme safety.

Wken tke law will kecome operative

The law will become operative as follows. After its approvai,

Corporations will he constituted. The Grand Council exainined thè

text of thè law in thè course of its precedi ng discussion and defined

thè character and thè composition of thè Corporations. When these

are forined we shall follow their fiinctioning. which must be easy and

not hampered by bureaucracy.

Even in thè fiinctioning of these institutions their cost must be taken

into account. The result yielded by an ìnstitution must be judged in

relation to its cost. There should not be an increase of bureaucracy but,

on thè other hand, it must be admitted that no human organization can

be conceived without a minimum of bureaucracy.

After we bave seen, followed and controlled thè practical and

effective functioning of thè Corporations we shalì reach thè third

stage, namely, that known as constitutional i*eform. Onìv al this third

stage will thè fate of thè Chamber of Deputies be decided.

As yoii see from what T bave already explained and troni these

short statements, we ijroceed witli great calmness. We do not in any

way hasten events because we fee! sure of onrselves and because, in

as mudi as thè Fascisi Revolution is concerned, we bave thè entire

ceniury before us.
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